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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of September 27, 2007

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Hunter called the meeting to order at 7:40 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Jameel, Lentz, Maturo, and Chairman Hunter


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson, City Attorney Toppel, Special Counsel Leiter
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Hawawini moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

Ken McIntire, San Bruno Mountain Watch, stated that he had concerns about grading going on at the Northeast Ridge.


City Attorney Toppel advised that the staff does not agree that grading is being done illegally or in violation of any permits.  He observed that, with this matter going to the City Council, it was not appropriate for the Planning Commission to entertain detailed comments.


Chairman Hunter observed that Mr. McIntire’s comments pertain to an item already on the agenda.  He suggested that Mr. McIntire address the Commission at that time.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Hunter acknowledged receipt of a number of letters and emails regarding the Northeast Ridge item.

OLD BUSINESS


1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  South of Guadalupe Canyon Parkway between Carter Street and Mission Blue Drive; Addendum (2007) to the 1982 Certified Final Environmental Impact Report (SCH #81070717) for the Northeast Ridge and modifications to the 1989 Unit II Vesting Tentative Map and associated permits, as Vesting Tentative Map VTM-1-06; Planned Development Permit PD-1-06, Design Permit DP-3-06 and Grading Permit EX-1-06; Brookfield Northeast Homes Bay Area, Inc. (Brookfield Homes), applicant/owner; APN 005-510-020, -030, and -040 (Out of Order)


Commissioner Maturo recused herself from participating in the discussion or voting on this item.  She left the dais and departed from the room.


Chairman Hunter invited questions from Commissioners.


City Attorney Toppel drew attention to the separate two-page document of proposed design permit conditions.


Commissioner Lentz said the last agenda report implies that 108 townhouses are being swapped for 71 single-family houses, but the project actually calls for 28 new additional homes that replace the 108 townhouses.  Special Counsel Leiter confirmed that understanding.


Commissioner Lentz asked what will happen to the land previously intended for Viewpoint North.  Special Counsel Leiter referred to a map showing the land that will be donated to the County and become part of San Bruno Mountain State and County Park.


City Attorney Toppel said that if the proposed modification is not approved, the developer could revert back to the 1989 Vesting Tentative Map.


Commissioner Lentz asked staff to identify the remaining 40 acres of unplanned parcels.  Special Counsel Leiter said other unplanned parcels include the Quarry, the Peking Handicraft and Levinson properties, and the Brisbane Acres.  


Commissioner Lentz asked the amount of fees Northeast Ridge residents currently pay for the HCP.  Special Counsel Leiter replied that the annual HCP fee, paid through the homeowners association, is $85.77; the amount will increase to $824 per year for new units occupied after 2006.  She added that all the new single-family homes will be subject to the higher amount, with yearly increases tied to inflation.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the average heights of the homes being proposed.  Special Counsel Leiter offered to provide that information later.


Commissioner Lentz asked what led the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service to re-examine Callippe Hill (Viewpoint North).  Special Counsel Leiter said the County and a number of others expressed concern about the area, so the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service took a very active role in trying to resolve those issues.  She said that in considering the amendment, the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service wants to ensure a stable source of funding and preserve as much undisturbed habitat as possible.  She noted that listing the callippe as an endangered species caused the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service to reopen these issues.


Commissioner Hawawini asked how the alternative proposal came about.  Special Counsel Leiter explained that listing of the callippe as an endangered species brought a halt to the project, and the developer is unable to proceed without clearance from the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.  The City of Brisbane and others took advantage of the opportunity to work with the developer on other issues of concern with respect to the project.


Chairman Hunter opened the public hearing.  He recalled that some people waived their chance to speak at the last meeting because of the late hour, and he proposed letting them speak first.  He asked that all comments be limited to five minutes, with additional time after everyone has been heard.


Roshan Zadhi said she moved to Brisbane nine years earlier when she fell in love with the small town and its natural surroundings.  She stated that when she purchased her home at the Northeast Ridge, the developer provided a map showing only 36 more homes to be constructed, and it came as a surprise to find out so many more units were approved.  Ms. Zadhi said home sellers are supposed to disclose all material facts affecting the value of the property, and future plans for additional units should have been part of the disclosures.  She objected to possible traffic and noise impacts.  She said she works out of her home, and construction noise is already very intrusive.  


Ms. Zadhi provided a letter from her neighbor objecting to allowing the developer to build 71 more single-family homes because of traffic and noise impacts.


Tracy Neblith said she was adamantly opposed to allowing construction of more houses as proposed.


Jo Coffey, San Bruno Mountain Watch, expressed her opinion that the EIR addendum was insufficient, and she reviewed the criteria for determining whether a full environmental review should be required.  She said listing the callippe as an endangered species is a substantial change in circumstances since 1987, and there are certainly new concerns about global warming since then.


Ms. Coffey noted that Page 9 of the document indicates the callippe was considered in the original 1989 EIR, but the mitigations proposed at that time were not enough.


Ms. Coffey said the proposed houses are distant from transportation systems and un-green.  She urged the City to review the application again and require compliance with green building standards.  She pointed out the additional houses represent a substantial population increase for a small town like Brisbane.  She advocated requiring a more thorough EIR analysis.


Ms. Coffey questioned the accuracy of the HCP funding estimates if the new development runs into problems due to a downturn in the local housing market.  She noted new owners may object to paying so much more in HCP fees than their neighbors.  Ms. Coffey acknowledged the need to raise money to preserve grassland habitats and restore San Bruno Mountain, and suggested a conservancy would be a better vehicle to ensure a reliable funding source for the future.


Dr. Amy Franklin said she had concerns about a number of scientific issues, including fragmentation of callippe and Mission blue butterfly habitat on the Northeast Ridge.  She observed that the newest maps show that the Landmark development and encroaching eucalyptus grove will effectively seal off an area that provides about 25 percent of the habitat on the mountain for callippe butterflies and 30 percent of the Mission blue habitat.  She noted that isolating the butterfly colonies could jeopardize the survivability of both species.  She cited some specific scientific studies supporting her statements.  Dr. Franklin emphasized the need to prevent the eucalyptus trees from encroaching into valuable habitat and overtaking native vegetation.


Ken McIntire, San Bruno Mountain Watch, expressed his appreciation to Dr. Franklin for her information on habitat fragmentation.  He said his written comments address this issue and other biological impacts.  


Mr. McIntire provided information showing that Guadalupe Canyon Parkway may serve as a barrier to butterfly movement.  He noted the staff report refers to substantial scientific evidence, but it provides no details supporting its general statements.  He commented that in reading the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service’s biological opinion, it seemed to be heading toward a conclusion that the project would have significant impacts on butterfly habitat, but the actual conclusion was inconsistent with the underlying evidence.  He urged Planning Commissioners to study the report and the data it presents and come to their own conclusions.


Linda Salmon noted the 1982 EIR prepared by Thomas Reid Associates is now 25 years old.  She said the 2007 addendum demonstrates the failure of the HCP and yet would allow further building.  She provided photographs of callippe habitat on San Bruno Mountain and the butterfly corridor near the site of the current grading. 


Ms. Salmon noted that a new EIR should consider the status of mitigation measures identified in the 1989 addendum, the future of the quarry, and the current need for housing in San Mateo County.  She distributed copies of a 1989 letter that was not included in the ones she submitted at the last meeting.


Ms. Salmon said the plans prepared by Peter Rosecrans for the originally approved frog ponds seem to have disappeared.  She noted PG&E refused to move transmission lines to accommodate the original project on the Northeast Ridge, and development has been encroaching into habitat corridors.  She questioned whether a bond had been required before recent grading got underway.  


Michele Salmon showed slides and a short video of the habitat areas where grading was occurring.  She pointed out that dark sections of soil sometimes indicate archaeological remains, but there was no archaeological study or on-site archaeologist for this grading.  She objected that previous conditions of approval were not performed as required.  She urged the City to insist on a full-scale EIR.


Terry O’Connell emphasized that the matter before the Planning Commission is whether the 25-year-old EIR is adequate to address concerns about environmental impacts of this project.  She stated that a new EIR should be required.


Andre Olshevsky said he was for smart development, but had problems with the destructive impacts of the Northeast Ridge project.  He objected to allowing construction in areas with undisturbed habitat and natural beauty.  He stated that in such a sensitive area adjacent to a state park, the City should be encouraging smaller dwellings and condominiums to help minimize potential environmental impacts and avoid fragmenting habitat.  Mr. Olshevsky expressed concern about disruptions to bird nesting sites, adverse traffic impacts, and dust and noise from construction.  He noted that current construction activities have already dirtied the windows and cars of nearby residents, causing permanent damage in some cases.


Kanji Nishijima said everyone he has talked to has expressed anger and frustration about allowing more development at the Northeast Ridge.  He noted many people from Brisbane and other communities are interested in protecting and preserving San Bruno Mountain. 


Karen Cunningham commented that she was pleased to see so many people from the Ridge attending the meeting.  She urged the Planning Commission to listen to the concerns and follow the wishes of the people of Brisbane.


Ken McIntire, San Bruno Mountain Watch, said he was interested in the earlier speaker’s report about dust on windows and cars, and he raised concerns about potential health and safety impacts.  Since the 1982 EIR was prepared, operations at the Quarry have changed to recycling materials that result in concrete dust.  He recommended taking this additional impact into account.


Mr. McIntire referred to his letter for a discussion on whether the eucalyptus groves are a bigger barrier to butterflies than houses would be.  He noted the footprint of the trees is much smaller than the footprint of the housing project, and he cited a report from LSA to support his contention that a housing development would be a greater obstacle for butterflies.


Linda Salmon questioned whether the required findings could be met for approval of the EIR addendum.  First, she noted, the EIR addendum is not consistent with the City’s General Plan, does not improve habitat, and does not address housing issues.  Second, there is no evidence supporting a finding about reduction of hazards from natural disasters.  Third, the proposed development will cause significant impacts to wildlife.  Fourth, the addendum proposes elimination of part of an historic trail.  Ms. Salmon reviewed and refuted the other findings.  She expressed her judgment that the project could be detrimental to public health and safety as well as to the environment.  She urged the Planning Commission to recommend a new EIR and a comprehensive review of current impacts.  Ms. Salmon objected to some of the points Judy Malamut, with LSA, the City’s consultant, made at the previous meeting about the chronology of the Northeast Ridge development.  


Chairman Hunter requested that Ms. Salmon provide the Planning Commission with written comments regarding the staff report and presentations at the last meeting.  Ms. Salmon asked to be able to read her comments into the record at the next meeting.


Dolores Gomez said she learned a great deal from the people who spoke.  She recommended that the Planning Commission recommend that a new EIR be prepared.


Michele Salmon said the findings require that the project have no “substantial adverse effects on human beings.”  She observed that there had been considerable testimony and evidence about adverse effects, and she urged the Planning Commission not to approve the EIR addendum.


Chairman Hunter invited Ms. Salmon to submit additional comments in writing.  He said the Planning Commission would like an opportunity to read and consider all the comments before making a decision.  He said he was not sure Linda Salmon’s written comments needed to be read into the record.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission, Commissioner Hawawini made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to close the public hearing. 


Commissioner Lentz said he was comfortable taking action and forwarding the matter to the City Council, but understood the Commission had indicated to the public that the matter would be continued at the next meeting.


Commissioner Hawawini recommended taking action at the next meeting.  Chairman Hunter proposed continuing further consideration of this matter until the next meeting.  He suggested placing this item first on the next “Old Business” agenda.


City Attorney Toppel said written comments submitted by Ms. Salmon and others can be appended to the staff report for the next meeting.


Commissioner Jameel moved to continue this matter to the October 11 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and approved, 4 - 0 (Commissioner Maturo absent during voting).


At 9:36 p.m., the Planning Commission took a recess.  Chairman Hunter reconvened the meeting at 9:43 p.m.

NEW BUSINESS

1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  580 Visitacion Avenue; Variance V-5-07, Variance to allow rear addition/remodel to continue existing approximately 1 ft., 4 in. west side setback; Cecilia Herrmann & Senko Rendulic, applicants & owners; APN 007-391-240


Commissioner Lentz recused himself from participating in discussion or voting on this item.  He left the dais and departed from the room.


Senior Planner Tune described the proposal, explaining that because the addition would extend the existing nonconforming east side setback rearward, a Variance is required.  He noted that the site is small and oddly shaped, with surrounding buildings and fences apparently not located where they should be.  Senior Planner Tune added that although the property appears to be relatively flat, there is a large retaining wall across the rear.  He said that the downslope neighbor had previously expressed concern that access for the heavy equipment that would be needed to repair or replace this wall via the existing wide east side setback.  Senior Planner Tune reviewed alternatives to the Variance and the recommended conditions of approval.  

Chairman Hunter opened the public hearing.

Cece Herrmann, applicant, objected to recommended Condition of Approval C, requiring that the existing west wall be made 1-hour fire-rated.  She said that they were not prepared to replace the entire west wall of the house, just the portion to be remodeled.  She noted that the basement would not be converted to habitable use; it would only be used as a laundry room and storage, so it should be excluded from the calculation that triggers the requirement to make the entire wall fire-rated.


In response to questions from Chairman Hunter, Ms. Herrmann explained that the existing siding would have to be removed, fireproofing installed and the window openings filled in order to comply.  She also stated that she had talked to her neighbors on both sides and to the rear, and all were in favor of the project.


Commissioner Jameel moved, Commissioner Hawawini seconded and the Commission approved a motion to close the public hearing on a 4-0 vote (Commissioner Lentz absent).


Commissioner Maturo explained that providing a fire-rated wall is a valid concern with a significant remodel to a structure with a substandard setback.  She supported the recommended approval of the Variance. 

Commissioner Jameel said he would not want to remove Condition C.  He said the building should have a one-hour rating along the entire wall, a job that can be done from inside with 5/8” wallboard.  He proposed adding a condition requiring the building’s foundation to be retrofitted as part of the project.  Senior Planner Tune said the building official can make that determination.


Commissioner Jameel indicated that he was reluctant to allow 6-foot ceilings in the basement, even for uninhabitable space.  Chairman Hunter noted that substandard room heights can be appropriate for utilities and storage.


Commissioner Hawawini expressed support for requiring seismic upgrades as part of the project.  He said he believed there were special circumstances warranting granting of a variance in this case.


Chairman Hunter noted that each application provides an opportunity for the Planning Commission to require health and safety improvements that benefit both the community and the property owner.  He recommended requiring fire-rated construction on the side of the building close to neighbors.  He pointed out that remodeling the basement will make a major difference in the usability of the space.


Chairman Hunter suggested that staff draft a standard condition for seismic retrofit that can be used with future applications.  Senior Planner Tune noted that Condition C allows the building official to determine the extent of compliance for major remodel projects.


Commissioner Jameel moved to approve the variance with an additional condition requiring seismic retrofit.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and approved, 4 - 0 (Commissioner Lentz absent during voting).


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  325 Valley Drive; Proposed Mitigated Negative Declaration for Design Permit DP-7-07 and Use Permit UP-10-07; Design Permit and Use Permit to replace existing 130,674 sq. ft. office/warehouse with 90,000 sq. ft. freight forwarder facility with 20,000+/- cu. yds. of cut/fill; International Airport Centers, applicant; IAC 325 Valley LLC, owner; APN 005-190-010


Senior Planner Tune noted that this application involves replacing an existing warehouse with a smaller freight forwarder facility.  The building would have two floors of offices at its front corners, a clear interior area, loading docks at the rear, and a landscaped buffer and bioswales in the front to catch stormwater runoff.  He said mitigation measures are recommended to continue the on-going remediation of existing groundwater contamination resulting from leaking underground tanks on the adjacent property.  Senior Planner Tune stated that past remediation efforts included excavation and removal of contaminated soil.  He recommended approval of the Mitigated Negative Declaration.


Senior Planner Tune clarified that no action by the Planning Commission was being requested at this meeting, and the purpose of the public hearing was to receive comments on the proposed Mitigated Negative Declaration.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the status of the City’s moratorium on freight forwarders.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the City has a cap on the amount of space in Crocker Park that can be occupied by freight forwarders.  He advised that if this application is approved, the total will essentially reach the cap with little space left for any additional freight forwarders in Crocker Park. He observed that this project will be specifically designed for freight forwarding operations, with the loading docks being relocated to the rear, where more room would be provided for truck maneuvering.  


Commissioner Lentz asked about the possibility of getting an air monitoring station installed.  He expressed concern about possible health impacts from air emissions from trucks using the loading docks.  Associate Planner Johnson said the City had previously sent a letter to the Bay Area Regional Air Quality Management District and would be following up.  Chairman Hunter noted the City can impose a requirement limiting the extent of truck idling.  


Commissioner Lentz asked about applicability of the City’s green building ordinance.  Senior Planner Tune stated that the City had not yet adopted the green building ordinance.  Chairman Hunter suggested asking the applicant to comply with the green building provisions.


Commissioner Hawawini recalled some discussion about freight forwarding as part of the General Plan update process.  Senior Planner Tune noted that the Commission agreed that freight forwarding should be prohibited from the Quarry subarea, not Crocker Park.


Commissioner Maturo observed that the project will result in more loading docks and more paved surface than the existing building.  She said she liked the plans to create a landscaped buffer and plant more trees at the front of the site.


Chairman Hunter opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Dan Johnson, International Airport Centers, thanked the City for considering the project, and he requested approval.  


Commissioner Hawawini noted that Brisbane wants the project to be as green and aesthetically pleasing as possible.  He urged the applicant to meet the LEED Silver standard pursuant to City’s proposed new green building ordinance.


Mr. Johnson stated that the 26-point checklist will be used to incorporate green building and sustainability features in the shell and site design.  He expressed willingness to include a procedures to minimize truck idling and truck emissions.


Commissioner Lentz encouraged the applicant to make the project as sustainable and green as possible.


Chairman Hunter asked about the possibility of rooftop solar panels for power generation.  He asked that the visual impact of the roof be minimized when viewed from above.  Mr. Johnson stated that solar power options will be explored.


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Jameel moved, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved, and the public hearing on the Mitigated Negative Declaration was closed.


Senior Planner Tune advised that a separate public hearing on the Design Permit and Use Permit will take place at the Commission’s October 11 meeting.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


There were no items initiated by the staff.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Chairman Hunter reported that after the last meeting, he received a call from a Bank of America representative confirming the local branch’s interest in participating in and supporting local community activities.


Commissioner Jameel stated that he met with former Planning Director Carole Nelson and Special Counsel Robin Leiter regarding the background and history of the Northeast Ridge EIR and the traffic analysis that was done.


In response to comments by Commissioner Jameel, Chairman Hunter observed that the intersection of Humboldt Road and Annis Road is being improved in conjunction with the approved Humboldt Court density transfer project.  He said the modifications will provide safer emergency egress for neighborhood residents.


Commissioner Lentz noted the City Council will be discussing potential housing sites in Brisbane at its October 1 meeting.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to adjourn to the Regular Meeting of October 11, 2007.  The motion was unanimously approved and the meeting was adjourned at 10:50 p.m.

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


James Hunter, Chairman

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

